NATIONAL FEDERATION OF THE BLIND OF OHIO
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 19, 2009

The September 19, 2009 board meeting of the National Federation of the Blind of Ohio was held at Gethsemane Lutheran Church, 35 E. Stanton Ave., Columbus, OH.  

President Dr. JW Smith called the meeting to order at 10:07 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:  JW Smith, Eric Duffy, Barb Fohl, Sherry Ruth, Deborah Kendrick, Sheri Albers, Annette Anderson, Debbie Baker, Paul Dressell, Crystal McClain, Richard Payne, Bruce Peters, and Mary Pool.  No board members were absent.  All board members with the exception of Crystal McClain, Richard Payne, and Mary Pool (for the first time in 25 years) were sporting NFB insignia.  

Others present included: Barbara Pierce; Bob Pierce; Ron Williamitis; William Turner; Vincent Boykin; Susan Day; Karen Werner; Laverne Nevis; Everett Gavel; Eric Berghart; Tracy Sinkovich; Kathy Withman; Stephanie Claytor; Jonathon Noles; Gus White; Sue Ott; Carol Akers; Ruth Boggs; and Donnie Boggs. 

1. Richard Payne moved approval of the agenda.  Eric Duffy seconded.  Motion carried. 

2. Eric Duffy moved approval of minutes of the April 25 meeting.  Paul Dressell seconded.  Motion carried. 

3. The treasurer’s report was read, total assets being $75,161.87. Annette Anderson moved to accept the report.  Paul Dressell seconded. Motion carried.

4. Dr. Smith began the discussion of cost-cutting measures by saying that we always knew that the day of failing finances would come, but did not anticipate Village Discount funding source to be virtually eliminated so abruptly.  Finding an alternative thrift outlet is not currently an option because Village Discount handled every aspect of the business, from making phone calls and dispatching trucks to pick up items to the sale of goods.  Eventually Village Discount may replace the Cleveland program with one in Cincinnati, but at present we need to look at ways of trimming existing costs.  Several ideas were discussed, including: 
--doing a mailing to trim disinterested recipients from the newsletter mailing list; 

--Publishing the newsletter only twice annually, February and July;

Shortening the state convention; 

--Sponsoring fewer people to attend Washington seminar; 

--Enlisting the support of chapters to provide convention assistance to members.  

5.  Fundraising possibilities were discussed, including: 

--Purchasing life insurance policies and naming NFB of Ohio as beneficiary; 

--Bringing the Capitol Steps performing group to Oberlin.  Barbara Pierce will investigate this possibility.

--Soliciting  a large collection of used goods during convention weekend that would then be sold through EBay.  It was decided that this one would be pursued, spearheaded by Crystal McClain and Cindy Conley.  Columbus area residents and others will be solicited, a truck rented, and merchandise delivered to a local EBay store.

--Some retailers display donation boxes to support various causes.  We might place boxes and literature in willing stores or chains. A similar idea was to investigate whether the Department of Motor Vehicles would allow voluntary contribution of a dollar by those getting licenses or state ID. (One problem with this suggestion is that legislative instruction is required for DMV involvement, and the legislature has refused to enlarge this list of charities.) 

--Corporate sponsorships.  

Dr. Smith encouraged everyone to continue brainstorming fundraising ideas and email him resulting suggestions.  

6. Convention:  Last year the board authorized up to $6,000 to be used for convention assistance.  (Our total costs were about $13,000, including convention assistance and other expenses of holding the convention.)  We took in about $4,000. Richard Payne moved that we spend up to $7,000 in convention assistance this year.  Bruce Peters seconded.  After much discussion the motion failed.  Bruce Peters then moved up to $8,000, and Richard seconded. Board members stressed that we must be fiscally responsible even though it is important to get new people to convention. This motion was withdrawn. Crystal McClain moved that we allocate up to $4,000 for convention assistance.  Eric Duffy seconded, and the motion carried.

  Committee and division reports:

7. Diabetic division dues are $5, and are due at the time of state convention.  The book Bridging the Gap: Living with Diabetes and Blindness has been released and is excellent.  

8. The Parents division has eight new families signed up to attend the fall retreat.  Parents volunteered to sell low-cost lunches on Friday and maybe Sunday at state convention. This will be more of a service than a fundraiser.
9. Membership committee is going strong.  The Greater Toledo chapter now has 28 members.  Springfield’s organizational meeting is October 24.  

10. Legislative.  Eric Duffy reported that although we do want to sponsor a legislative event in Columbus, we need to determine its focus.  He asked that members email their suggestions to him of issues and topics of discussion that can serve as a foundation for such an event.  Then we can select a date. 

11. Scholarship committee: Barbara Pierce reported that we had more applicants this year and provided information about our two scholarship winners: Beth Debus and Robert Campbell.  The committee had hoped to bring the two runners-up to convention as well, but that was before our finances were in jeopardy.  The consensus was that we should still invite these two runners-up, paying for their hotel room, registration, and banquet tickets.
12. Web site: Barbara Pierce attended a webmasters’ seminar at national convention and learned that Drupal is the content manager successfully used by many affiliates.  Sylvia has been working through the book, but help is still needed. 

13. Awards: Barb Fohl has gavel reports from Cincinnati, Toledo, Lorain County, Miami Valley, and Parents.
14. NFB NEWSLINE: Dr. Smith reported that after significant discussions and negotiations, we have received funding from BSVI to hire someone to work on promoting NFB-NEWSLINE for a year beginning October 1, and he has asked Cheryl Fisher to take the job.  Special praise and gratitude to Mike Hanes was expressed. 

15. Mentoring:  Deborah Kendrick reported that BSVI has also generously committed funding to an additional one-year mentoring program.  The current program will be completed in October, with a final weekend activity, including a closing ceremony for all participants.  The next program will involve less travel for participants to cut costs and aims to have more participants from the northeast and northwest areas of the state.  The focus will be employment-related goals and blindness skills.  All mentees must be receiving BSVI services of some kind.

16. Braille coins: Susan Day reported that a number of activities will take place October 10 at COSI in Columbus.  Members will distribute Braille alphabet cards, kernel books, and information on the Louis Braille coins and Braille literacy.  Universal Low Vision Aids will be on hand to demonstrate assistive technology products.  Debbie Baker will be stationed in the auditorium to read Braille storybooks aloud and talk about her guide dog.  We are supposed to sell 5,000 coins in Ohio by December 11, and examples were given of the many ways in which word can be spread.  Richard Payne said there may be a call center day for promoting the coins in Ohio, but plans are not yet finalized. 
17. Meet the Blind Month:  White Cane walks are being held in Cincinnati, Akron, Lorain County, and Cleveland. 

18. Constitution:  The constitution committee has read and approves the Constitution from the Greater Toledo chapter.  Eric Duffy moved that the Toledo chapter and its Constitution be accepted.  Debbie Baker seconded.  Motion carried. 

19. Convention arrangements: NAGDU would like to have a meeting at lunchtime Saturday.  Friday after the board meeting, 9:00 to 11:00 a.m., Eric Duffy will provide a KNFB Reader Mobile demonstration.  Richard Payne will hold a membership seminar from 1:30 – 3:30.    There will be a philosophy session Friday afternoon from 4:00 – 5:30, and a student seminar/pizza party will take place Friday evening.  The NAPUB breakfast will be Saturday morning.  It was decided by consensus not to hold a silent auction this year during the banquet.  After banquet entertainment will be music by Don Haines as well as various board games.  Dr. smith emphasized again that the leadership breakfast Sunday morning is primarily for board and chapter leaders.  
20. Barbara Pierce reminded everyone that sponsors are still needed to sign on to the legislation that would add sound to silent cars, HR 734 and S. 841.  There are several Ohio sponsors for HR 734, but more are needed and, as yet, neither Ohio senator has signed on to S. 841.

21. The meeting was adjourned at 2:50 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Deborah Kendrick, Secretary

